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The Ministerial Papers Nos. 1-6, and Frameworks, are a series of policy 
documents published by the Ministry of Education, Victoria, between 1983 
and 1987, which were designed to introduce significant changes to school 
decision making, curriculum and pedagogy throughout the state system. 
Recognising that teachers are agents with their own personal histories, 
values and ideas about good teaching and learning. This paper is part of a 
wider study which looks at those changes from the perspective of teachers 
in one primary school. The issues discussed here reflect some of the 
concerns and questions raised by the teachers which demonstrate the 
complexity of implementing changes in education, and raise doubts about the 
potential impact of any top-down policy change. 

Although writing about educational change from different perspectives Dalin 
(1978), Salter & Tapper (1981), Popkewitz, Tabachnick & Wehlage (1982), and 
Van den Berg & Vandenberghe (1986) all  pointed to the complexity and 
multidimensionality of schools, and of educational change processes. They 
said educational change occurred within three interrelated areas, the 
redefinition of the social ends of education; the allocation of resources 
to support the change; and the struggle between institutions for power. 
They also argued that no educational change can occur without an 
ideological conflict between groups who want to reorder the social power 
relationships. As Salter and Tapper (1981, p.8) stated "educational change 
must always be viewed as a phenomenon which is negotiated in an 
institutional context under pressure from economic, social and bureaucratic 
dynamics". This means that any analysis of the process of change must be 
seen as being influenced by, and influencing, the political, technical, 
organisational and personal characteristics of a social setting. (Dalin, 



1978). 

"FRAMEWORKS"

Whilst 'Frameworks' can be interpreted in its restricted sense as the ten 
curriculum documents by that name which were published by the Ministry of 
Education, in Victoria, in 1987 and 1988, I have chosen to examine those 
documents as representing part of the wider educational change which began 
in the 1960's as a response to the growing demands for equality in 
education, and for greater community participation in educational decision 
making (Rizvi, 1984). As an example of the planned change in structures 
within the state education system, the first of the policy documents, 
published in 1983, stated

This commitment will mean that parents, teachers, students, principals, 
administrators and others closely involved in the work of education will 
all have the right to participate in decision making processes. ... This 
participation in the education system will occur at the school, regional 
and State level. (Ministry of Education, 1985, p.1.7)

One of the major parts of that decision making for which each school was to 
become responsible was curriculum. To facilitate this, during 1983 there 
was a major re-examination  of the curriculum support which should be 
provided by the central administration of the Education Department. This 
re-examination involved principals, teachers, parents and others with 
varied expertise in curriculum (Minister of Education, 1985). As a result 
of their recommendations, Ministerial guidelines were established on which 
every school's education policy was to be based. These guidelines were 
claimed to be " a basis for consistant and coherent planning from Years 
P-12" (Minister of Education, 1985, p.6.11) and were the first time in 
Victorian Education that an overall plan had been attempted to be 
developed.

The policies outline in Ministerial paper Number 6 (published 1984) stated 
that all students should have access to, and success in, their schooling 
and that it was the responsibility of the school to ensure that their 
courses are appropriate for, and reflect the lives, values and experiences 
of their students. The document stated

the Government intends that all students have access to educational 
experiences that are challenging, purposeful and comprehensive and that 
result in all students improving their educational achievement (Minister of 
Education, 1985, p.6.12).

It also stated that the teaching and learning approaches should suit the 
individual needs, abilities, and cultures of the students. Specifically  
the document stated that the learning approaches should be designed to 
enable  all students to :-



 develop a sense of themselves as learners
* enjoy their own learning;
* make and act on responsible decisions about their own learning and its 
outcomes; ...
learn in a variety of ways
* gather and analyse evidence and form generalisations;
*analyse and evaluate arguments;
*question and form values, ideas and opinions;
                                                       Minister of 
Education, 1985, p.6.15.

The recommended evaluation processes for these kinds of learning are non-
competitive, descriptive, and goal-based, with a focus on what each child 
has achieved, and their success in reaching achievable goals (Minister of 
Education, 1986, "Assessment and Reporting").

To support the teachers and school communities in their curriculum planning 
the 'Frameworks' booklets were published (1986-87). The Curriculum 
Framework documents were presented as offering "schools detailed advice on 
planning their curriculum and organisation within ten areas in the years 
P-10" (State Board of Education, 1987, p.4). They claim, the Frameworks are 
not prescriptive, but "offer clear direction for the curriculum ... they 
are complemented by support materials, and can be used by schools in quite 
different ways, according to their own plans and priorities" (Curriculum 
Branch, 1987(a), p.3).  
 
For teachers in the Victorian system to be successful in developing 
curriculum it was recognised in a Curriculum Service Inquiry  in 1977, that 
they would need on-going support and teacher-education. And in the 
Ministerial Papers and associated documents there was again recognition of 
the need to provide teachers in schools with support services and teacher 
professional  development.  Much of this support  was set up as part of the 
development of the regional centres and is provided at regional level 
through School Support Centres. Each Centre has consultants, and visiting 
teacher services, who are available for schools, teachers, students, or 
parents, who request curriculum or professional development assistance. The 
regional Centres require that each school has its 'Whole School Development 
Plan' agreed upon before support is given.  

However the approach to professional development is still one of teaching 
the teachers knowledge or skills, not of enabling them to understand or 
critique their own taken-for-granted ideology, or the current values 
underlying schools and schooling.  For example, in arguing for a need for 
professional development for teachers in the 1977 Inquiry, Whitehead argued 
for a particular direction in school based professional development . He 
wrote :-

A prime concern of teachers is with issues related to classroom practices 
rather than with issues that require a depth of knowledge in fields such as 
learning theory, evaluation, educational technology and curriculum theory; 



improvement in their professional competence largely comes from interaction 
with teaching colleagues and locally based consultants. (1978, p.5)

As a result of changes in Ministerial policy then, school communities in 
general, and teachers in particular, were being required to take on more 
responsibility for decision making; more responsibility for the curriculum 
they taught; and for many teachers different ways of teaching and 
evaluating learning. In writing about the changes in approaches to teaching 
and learning which have taken place over the last twenty years in Victoria, 
and demonstrated in Frameworks, Hinkson (1991, p.28) claimed that the 
changes were "supported by large numbers of teachers". He argued that the 
emphasis on 'learning to learn', and 'the autonomous learner' reflect 
ideological shifts to a radical approach to education and an attack on 
previous notions of the teacher being in control of arbitrary knowledge.

But not everybody viewed the changes positively. Some people saw the 
changes as merely placing more work and more pressure on teachers. For 
example Dillon-Peterson stated 

Educators are pressured from every direction to perform their primary 
function - teaching the basics - better. In addition, they are expected to 
expand the curriculum to provide for more and more of the physical, 
personal, and social needs of all students. (1981, p.1)
 

THEORIES OF CHANGE

Traditional theories about social organisations are based upon assumptions 
that values can be separated from facts, and that facts which have been 
scientifically researched are free from cultural and historical biases. A 
second strand of traditional theory is the assumption that hierarchical 
management and decision making are the most appropriate structure for 
organisations. In traditional theory, because of assumptions that social 
change would flow from the economic and technological transformations in 
the world, change was most often defined as a technological of 
administrative problem (Popkewitz, 1984(a); 1984(b); Owens, 1987). A number 
of consequences followed from this approach. One was that all change was 
assumed to come from the top, from the experts and decision makers down to 
the 'passive' lower levels of the hierarchy (Ball, 1987). A second outcome 
was that all such economic and technical changes were assumed to be 
positive (Sarason, 1971). These two consequences lead to a third, which was 
that any resistance to, or conflict about, the change were viewed as 
evidence of a breakdown in the organisation, and a failure on the part of 
those in management to have sufficient control to ensure that the planned 
change occurred smoothly (Owens, 1987).

An example of how the traditional perspective was implemented in education 
was outlined by Owens (1987, p.204) who stated, "one of the dominant 
concepts that has emerged in the twentieth century is that of planned, 
controlled and directed change" which is based upon  'empirically based 



social sciences'. Owens states that there are a number of versions of 
planned change. One of these empirical-rational  strategies of research, 
develop and diffusion (R, D, and D) "sees the scientific production of new 
knowledge and its use in daily activities as the key to planned change in 
education" (1987, p.209). This top-down model "had as its vehicle the 
'curriculum project', a mass-produced centrally developed educational 
product that was both easily transferable and economical", Ball (1987, p.
29-30). Assumptions underlying the model were that the educational system 
could be made more effective and efficient through rational planning and 
scientific development of alternative projects by 'experts'. Therefore 
'good ideas' were seen to be best developed outside the school, based on 
research, but often developed by entrepreneurs, and expected to be accepted 
unquestioningly within the school. This lead to the development of 
prepackaged systems of knowledge in the form of textbooks and curriculum 
material, which according to Bates (1983(a)), and Apple (1985), were, and 
are, dated, inflexible, and frequently inaccurate.These materials were 
disseminated to the local level where "local educational institutions were 
regarded as largely passive and manipuable, though sometimes perversely 
resistant to change" (Papagiannis, Klees & Bickel, 1983, p.75). 

In critical theory change is never neutral. Critical theorists argue that 
experts cannot solve problems which are based upon conflicting values, 
ideologies and interests, or in a situation where no account is taken of 
the divergent interests embedded in change, and no recognition is given to 
the ideological disputes, or the loss or gain of those involved. These 
theorists argue, there needs to be a theory which opens up ways of changing 
the existing social organisation through a commitment to the ideals of 
community which will promote justice, fairness and an equal consideration 
of all interests and groups, and allow people to come to understand what it 
means to be person, and a citizen (Bates, 1983(a); 1983(b); Giroux 1983; 
1990; Watkins 1983; 1985(a)).

Critical theorists agree that the language of traditional theories 
"obscures our understanding of the social, economic and political character 
of the way society is organised" (Papagiannis, et. al., 1983, p.82). Within 
this context the ideas of 'hegemony' (Giroux, 1985) focus on the successful 
ways in which the dominant class are able to use their power to establish 
their view of the world as universal, and how others come to unconsciously, 
and unquestioningly, accept that view. But Salter and Tapper (1981) argue 
that this form of ideological domination is never complete. Giroux (1985), 
and Papagiannis et. al. (1983), also recognise that there was always 
possibility for 'counter-hegemonic' activity because there were always 
contradictions and tensions which opened up as people interact in a social 
structure. 

The structures, practices and conventions of an organisation are viewed as 
not existing independently of the individuals involved (Watkins, 1985(a)), 
and the people, - the human agency - are assumed to come to any situation 
with likes and dislikes, and with values, ideologies and practices which 
may or may not be the same as the structures of the organisation, or the 



other people in the group (Giroux, 1983; Watkins, 1985(a)). So whilst 
people are assumed to be knowledgeable and able to reflect on their 
experiences they are also constrained and 'bounded' by the institutional 
context, or structure, including the unconscious patterns that form the 
formal and informal rules and procedures (Giddens, 1985; Riley, 1985).

Papagiannis, et. al., saw the potential impact of large-scale imposed 
change as dangerous :-
What the dominant paradigm takes as given has many harmful results: the 
separate and unconnected analysis of the generation, adoption, 
implementation, and evaluation of educational innovations, with little 
understanding of the political, social, and economic connections among them 
and with the socioeconomic system as a whole; (1983, p.104)

Other dangers of large scale change, as seen by critical writers, are the 
deskilling of teachers through the imposition of 'curriculum-packages' 
which are designed to be "teacher-proof" (Papagiannis, et. al. 1983; 
Watkins, 1985 (b); Beyer 1989); and the devaluing of the teachers' own 
ideals, values and self-concepts (Ball. 1987; Nias, 1987(a)).

Curriculum theories

Beyer (1989) claimed that traditional and technical values continue to 
shape the culture and curriculum of contemporary classrooms. Besides the 
previously mentioned examples of curriculum packages and textbooks, Apple 
(1971) and Smyth (1987(a)) point to the rules and structures of the school 
as part of the 'hidden curriculum' which impacts on the taken-for-granted 
of teachers and students. And an example of the continuing impact of 
traditional values working for stability in the curriculum, according to 
Musgrave (1979), is the number of social sanctions within the education 
system that push teachers to comply. According to Beyer (1989), and Kemmis 
and Fitzclarence (1986), the technical approach can be seen in teacher 
training institutions where the almost exclusive focus is on the techniques 
of teaching as ends in themselves, with a strong tendency to take for 
granted current school practices and educational programs. As a 
consequence, Beyer said, becoming a teacher is a process of learning pre-
defined curriculum knowledge; mastering skills of discipline, or 
motivation;  and learning ways to increasing students' achievement, rather 
than developing critical reflection, or the capacity to question existing 
social organisation, and being able to imagine different ways of doing 
things. Kemmis & Fitzclarence (1986) claim that in the twentieth century 
there has been such a proliferation of technical curriculum theories that 
many teachers are unaware that there are other curriculum theories than 
those which espouse separation of knowledge into 'subjects', or the 
possibility of planning and teaching other than through using the 
behavioral specification of objectives, and the measurement of achievement 
by testing.  

Critical of 'traditional' and other 'curriculum change theories' which 



place teachers as manipulators and controllers, or as passive consumers of 
others' ideas, Popkewitz (1984 (a)) stated that curriculum is no longer as 
it should be, an ethical or a moral issue. In fact writers such as Illich
(1971), Willis(1977), Connell, Ashenden, Kessler, & Dowsett, (1982), Seddon 
(1983), and Print (1988) point out that the  sexist, racist, and middle-
class values attitudes and beliefs in the hidden curriculum, are learned 
through the rules and rituals of schooling. Other critical theorists claim 
that the current emphasis on scientific, economic, and technological 
approaches exclude what they see as central problems of curriculum, that is 
the nature and role of education in society. Their argument is that it is 
not just a new form of curriculum, developed within a critical community, 
which is required, but a new perspective on social life itself (Kemmis & 
Fitzclarence, 1986; Giroux, 1990).
 

Theories of professional development

Traditional theories initially had no plan of professional development as 
part of educational change, because it was assumed that innovations 
initiated through 'research, develop and diffusion (R.D,& D.) would be 
accepted into schools without any problems. But, according to Owens (1987), 
and Papagiannis et. al., (1983) supporters of R,D, & D. have had to 
accepted, in recent times, that  effective change cannot be impose on the 
school. Because of these 'implementation' problems there have been moves to 
promote greater participation of staff decision making. The organisational 
development, or organisational self-renewal, model of professional 
development claims to take into account the individual, the group and the 
social environment. Fullan (1982) argued that what was needed was a clearer 
idea of the meaning of education change at both the subjective, individual 
level, and at the sociopolitical level. 
 We need to keep in mind the values and goals and consequences associated 
with specific educational changes, and on the other hand, we need to 
comprehend the dynamics of educational change as a sociopolitical process 
involving all kinds of individual, classroom, school, local, regional, and 
national factors at work in interactive ways. (Fullan, 1982, p.5).

But Ball (1987) and Papagiannis, et. al., (1983) argue that in this model, 
whilst there was acceptance that innovation decisions were found to be most 
effective when the people involved participated in those decisions, often 
the participation was seen to be only 'token' because there is still an 
imbalance in the power of the participants, there was still an external 
'expert' who managed the change, and there was no account taken of the 
participants own interpretations of the change (Ball, 1987). A related 
problem, recognised by Dalin (1978) and Papagiannis et.al. (1983) is the 
"blame the victim" myth which suggests that people, or groups, who resist 
an innovation need to have their behavior, or their culture changed. As an 
example of blaming-the-victim Dalin suggested the reasons that change was 
not effective with some participants was because of "inherent personal or 
psychological limitations to growth" (1978, p.31). This does not recognise 
the validity of teachers' values and ideas as a reason for resistance, nor 



the ideological issues and potential threat to teachers' personal self-
image involved in professional development. 

Whilst critical theorists agree that professional development requires 
time, commitment, and peer support, they claim that it is not as simple as 
the R.D,& D, model, or the Organisational Development model, imply. They 
argue that professional development, like any form of innovation or change, 
needs to be understood as a change in the way that teachers understand 
themselves, their social and professional environment, and their world 
view. According to Nias(1987(b)), Cole (1990), and Ball (1987), teaching is 
a very complex and personal experience in which each teacher's practice is 
an expression of who they are and what they believe in. It  is a personal 
as well as a professional way of knowing which has been shaped over many 
years, and is informed by  their attitudes and beliefs about themselves and 
the world, as well as their understanding of the environment in which they 
work and interact with others. In this context Ball pointed out that 
teachers frequently see changes as potential causing them personal loss 
because
"Innovations can threaten the self-interests of participants by under-
mining established identities, by deskilling and therefore reducing job 
satisfaction. By introducing new work practices which replace established 
and cherished ways of working, they threaten individual self-
concepts"  (Ball, 1987, p.32)  

Recent work on professional development and implementing planned change and 
innovation in schools recognise the impact of teachers' ideas in enhancing 
or inhibiting change (Carr & Kemmis,1986; Nias, 1987(a)) but not all 
critical theorist agree on how change might be best brought about. Apple 
stated that this form of tacit knowledge, because it is part of the basic 
set of assumptions "only becomes problematic when an individual violates 
them or else when a previously routine situation becomes significantly 
altered" (1976, p. 175).  Whereas Nias (1987(a)) argued that because they 
are so strong, if new frames or models were to be adopted the old ideas 
needed to be changed incremently. Nias stated that any change in our 
perspectives, especially those which are central to our views of our self, 
are disturbing, painful and often take a long time to achieve (1987(a)). 
But Smyth (1987(a), p.40) stated that "unless we feel uncomfortable, 
shaken, or forced to look at ourselves and our circumstances, are unlikely 
to change". Many critical writers, including Nias (1987(a); 1987(b)) and 
Smyth (1987(a)) agree about the need for peer support and an environment 
which encourages experimentation if change is going to be successful and 
sustained.

Fay, (1975), Giddens (1985), and Smyth (1987(a); (1987(b)), claim that in 
order for teachers to be able to have an impact upon their own working 
environment they need to feel that they are agents. They say that teachers 
need to learn to question the taken-for-granted assumptions which they hold 
about teaching and learning, and then to examine the extent to which they 
are able to initiate their own actions and fulfil their needs. However, 
Berlak and Berlak (1987), and Nias (1987), point out that the process of 



critically examining alternative interpretations of schooling is difficult 
because it involves the re-evaluation of deeply held attitudes and values 
which are part of the teacher's own sense of personal identity. 

Because of teachers' capacity to be agents with their own values and needs, 
and because at all levels of the hierarchy people are constantly contesting 
and re-negotiating their social reality, implementing large-scale 
educational change is always complex.Van den Berg & Vandenberghe said
Taking into account this multidimensionality and the connected multiplicity 
and multiformity of objectives, it is not surprising that different 
participants on different levels often divergently emphasize different 
aspects of large-scale projects ... This can result in a relatively wide 
gap between the original plans as outlined by policy makers and the actual 
decisions in school. In other words, projects are filtered, stresses are 
laid, various choices are made and at each school different realizations 
result. ... Consequently, when investigating the implementation of large-
scale projects, it is to be expected that schools and teachers involved 
will not give one clear answer. The schools involved will probably give 
priority to different innovations in their planning. And in classrooms, 
even if the same innovation is included, there will be divergent 
configurations. (1986, p.20) 

The changes in devolution and curriculum in "Frameworks' have required 
changes in the power relationships within the school hierarchy and in 
teacher/student relationships; in the teaching and learning processes; and 
an acceptance of different ideas about what constitutes valuable knowledge. 
This study does not attempt to examine all of the dimensions of these 
changes, nor is it designed to criticise the teachers involved. But will 
use some questions which that group of teachers raised as a result of their 
experiences, plus traditional and critical theories, to examine how the 
changes have been implemented.

THE RESEARCH APPROACH

There are a number of now well recognised qualitative research methods, 
including ethnography and phenomenography, which are used in education to 
gather data about the perceptions and understandings of teachers and 
learners, and the interaction of those people and their social 
environments. Woods (1988) stated that ethnography, as qualitative 
research, differed from 'scientific' quantitative research, because the 
researcher aimed to penetrate beneath the surface appearances, and attached 
importance to the views, values and motives of the people involved. And 
according to Marton, phenomenography, as a research method, is a way of 
"mapping the qualitatively different ways in which people experience, 
conceptualize, perceive, and understand various aspects of, and phenomena 
in, the world around them" (1988, p.144). 

Because of the difficulties, recognised by Woods (1988), of a single 
researcher conducting effective ethnographic studies, this research is 



phenomenographic. Marton (1988) stated that  in this approach too the 
researcher tries to characterize how things appear to people, but unlike 
ethnography, which places emphasis on participant observation over long 
periods of time (on the average of one to two years)(Woods, 1988), 
phenomenographers work mainly from semi-structured interviews. The 
questions in the interview
are as open-ended as possible in order to let the subjects choose the 
dimensions of the question they want to answer. The dimensions they choose 
are an important source of data because they reveal an aspect of the 
individual's relevance structure (Marton, 1988, p.154).

Marton stated that the first phase of the analysis of the interview data is 
a selection of relevance to the question being investigated. These selected 
quotations then make up a pool of data for the next step in the analysis. 
In this phase, according to Marton, attention moves from the individual 
interviewees to the meaning embedded in the quotes themselves. Through 
intensive study, and step by step differentiation, "the utterances are 
brought together into categories on the basis of their 
similarities" (Marton, 1988, p.155) and separated according to their 
differences, and finally defined in terms of their core meanings. An 
important difference between this process and traditional research is that 
the categories are not predefined, and the meanings are developed in the 
process of bringing the quotes together. Assumptions underlying this type 
of research is that teachers will be able to talk about the changes as they 
have experienced them, and their feelings about those changes. Or that what 
they say will demonstrate their attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions. 
  
Whilst recognising the shortcomings of working from interviews and the 
assumptions underlying that, such an approach to studying change in an 
educational setting is justified in this research because, from the 
perspective of critical theory, it is essential to try to find out what 
impact the change, in this case Frameworks, has had, from the point of view 
of the people involved. And whilst recognising problems of hegemony and 
voice, this research approach accepts the view that the teachers involved 
are agents in that setting, and as agents they will interpret their 
experiences according to their own personal and professional beliefs and 
goals.

In doing a study like this it is important to acknowledge the potential 
political ways in which the findings could be used. The aim is not to make 
problematic, or worse, to 'blame the actors' in that historical pedagogical 
site. Rather the data is being used to problematize the pedagogical 
implications of change. Therefore, taking cognizance of the views about 
what is the most appropriate way of doing research in educational settings, 
this study attempts to discover the perceptions of one group of teachers, 
in one school, of the impact of a particular set of policy documents. 

Setting up the research study



A number of changes have occurred in the organisation and implementation of 
this research since it was originally conceptualized. The initial idea was 
that I would interview, and observe the teaching of, all the teaching staff 
in one primary school in the Ballarat Region. But after applying to several 
schools in the last term of 1990 it became clear that it was impossible to 
find a school in which all of the teachers would willing participate. 
Therefore I elected to begin in one school where I had a positive response 
from six of the 16 permanent teaching staff. This school is one with which 
I have had regular contact over about eight years as a supervisor of 
student-teachers.  Because of this contact I was aware, as an external 
observer, of some of the work which had been done in relation to 
Frameworks. But, more importantly, I believe, there was an already 
established level of trust and respect established between myself and the 
staff. 

The interview process

During term 1 I arranged separate interviews with each of the individual 
teachers who were willing to be part of the study. Prior to starting each 
interview I assured the teacher that everything which they said would be 
confidential. All of the interviews were conducted at the school at times 
when the teacher concerned could be available. This meant that some 
interviews were done during lunch times, some immediately after school in 
the afternoon, and some during classtime when the teacher had time-release 
which they were willing to use in that way. All of the interviews were 
conducted in a private space and were tape-recorded. Most of the interviews 
took approximately one hour. Using a phenomenographic approach to try to 
understand the 'ways of knowing' of the teachers in this study, it was 
necessary to interview each person for long enough, and in a situation 
where they are comfortable enough, to talk freely about their perceptions 
of their own teaching. 

I used a partly structured interview format in that I had pre-planned 
questions which I asked in each interview. But they were not used in any 
specific order after the first three or four, as is appropriate in a 
phenomenographic study, because I preferred to allow the interview to flow 
as naturally as possible. This meant that as the teacher being interviewed 
began to talk freely about their teaching I responded to what they were 
saying as well as keeping in mind the information which I was looking for.

As soon as possible after each interview was completed it was transcribed 
and a copy of the transcription was given to the interviewee with the 
instructions that if there was anything which they wanted to change, delete 
or add, it was theirs to do what they wished. At a further visit to the 
school, usually approximately a week later, I then asked the teacher what 
changes, if any, they would like to make to the original transcript. Most 
of the teachers elected to make no change to the transcript, but a few made 
minor alterations.



This study focuses on issues which the teachers themselves raised, which 
were not initiated by  the planned questions..  

 THE SCHOOL

The staff

The school, in 1991, had twelve class teachers and four specialist  
teaching areas. There is one class at each level of grades 4, 5, and 6, a 
combined grade 5/6, and two classes at each level  of Prep, 1,2, and 3. The 
specialists in the school are in art/craft, library, Music (.5), and 
integration. The principal is not involved in class teaching.

All except one of the teachers interviewed has taught for more than ten 
years, and four of the eight had taught for 20 years or more. They have 
taught in a range of different schools and fulfilling different roles. The 
names given to the teachers in this paper are not their true names.

The decision making processes within the school

Within the school there are a number of levels of decision making. The 
school council is the major level of community involvement and decision 
making with direct links to the regional office. For the staff there are 
fortnightly 'unit' meetings, and full staff meetings. There are three 
'units' corresponding with different grade levels within the school, prep, 
grades one and two; grades three and four; and then grades five and six. 
Each unit is responsible for their own budget allocation, curriculum co-
ordination, provision of special assistance for students, and evaluation of 
curriculum effectiveness. As well there are a number of specific purpose 
committees which comprise mainly of staff, but each has some community 
representation. These committees are responsible for such tasks as 
preparing applications for special funds, or working on the development of 
specific areas of curriculum development. All staff members also have 
specific responsibilities which require administration and co-ordination 
because, according to the school secretary, the principal believes in 
sharing the responsibility and decision making as much as possible. As *Fay 
said
We are given the opportunity for plenty of input. Years ago staff-meetings 
were very perfunctory, now-a days we really have to make the decisions as a 
staff, and also as a school committee with the council and the parents. 

The school's approach to frameworks as professional and curriculum 
development

Through the work of the School Council and the Administration Committee the 
school has long-term (Overall) plans for development. According to the 
Principal, stage one of the plan was implemented during 1987-1990, and this 
year is the beginning of a five year plan which constitutes stage two. As 



part of the overall plan, each year they take a major area of curriculum 
for development, in 1991 it is Personal Development. According to the 
Principal, curriculum development might very well include improving 
teaching skills, and any changes to their program that needs to occur. "So 
we are trying to do three things,  professional development, curriculum 
development and review". "Similarly last year what we tried to do, our 
rationale if you like, with curriculum development we tried to do the three 
things concurrently. Review and develop curriculum and professional 
development".  

Each year the school allocates four 'student-free' days for curriculum 
development. But much of the professional development, or in-service work, 
is done at the Regional School Support Centre or other venues outside 
school hours (Hirst, 1991). Because of this approach to curriculum 
development and professional development, it is seen as important that all 
staff participate in the same program, or programs which fit into the same 
curriculum area. Fay said " In some ways it is easier if everyone does it". 

Not all of the staff agree with the principal about the need for 
professional development. The principal said that he had been pushing some 
of his staff to upgrade their qualifications for several years, without 
success. And, it would seem, not all staff are willing participants in 
programs which the school has decided upon. 

Whilst all of the teachers interviewed were able to nominate changes which 
they had made to their teaching in recent years, none of the teachers 
attributed very much of the changes they perceived in their teaching to 
Frameworks. The teachers, as a group, mentioned six different kinds of 
change. One was the increased recognition of students as individuals rather 
than being treated as members of a class. The second was a change in 
teaching strategies used, a third, arising from these was the changes in 
the roles of students. These, according to the teachers, have brought about 
a reduction of control of the teaching processes by the teachers, and an 
increase in students control of their learning. At the same time the 
teachers see themselves as gaining more control over curriculum decisions 
and the ability to adapt to local needs. 

TEACHERS' VIEWS ABOUT THE CHANGES 

Increased responsibility, with or without the skills

During the interviews two teachers raised concerns about the increased 
demands on teachers, and the increased levels of responsibility, which they 
saw as resulting from involving teachers more in decision-making. Fay  did 
not see this as entirely negative, and recognised some positives coming out 
of the experiences. She said
There is much more responsibility put on each person. You used to be able 
to walk out the door and you didn't have any effect on the running of the 
school as far as school decisions and policies where-as now its not only 



your right its your duty that you have to do.
But once you get started you see some of these wonderful ideas and you 
think 'Oh yes I'll have a go, give it a go, and see how it goes'.
We work on it like that so there is always the opportunity, but there is 
just so much extra. And you get so many more things coming in.

*John, as well as other members of staff, expressed concerns for staff who 
felt uncomfortable and insecure when they were placed in situations where 
they had to plan curriculum when they felt that they did not have the 
skills, In this situation, according to John, teachers again tend to use a 
select and adapt approach. He said 
I think some have adapted really well, there are others, and I might even 
fit into the others category, who don't mind being told and just get stuck 
into it. I think teachers really like to be told in a way. I know we have 
often complained about being told, and about having to do this and this, 
but I think we like to have fairly good guide-lines that we have to follow 
and then we can get our teeth into it. I'd say, if you look at the V.C.E. 
at the moment,to use that as an example, teachers really do feel insecure, 
lost and not knowing where they are at all. I think the kids feel that a 
little bit too. Teachers don't necessarily have the skills required for 
writing those programs. I am not saying that we should be prescribed books 
that says on day one we should do this, this and this, and on day two we 
should --- right through to December, but if you have units of work that 
are applicable then you can fine tune those. I think that's what teachers 
really want. If you watch teachers at work they tend to go and look for a 
good book which is going to have it all in. They are not interested in 
inventing the wheel. I think that there are teachers who have got the 
skills to write their own programs, but I don't know that the majority have 
those skills, there are certainly a large number that don't. I really think 
that there are a lot of teachers like me who try to find something which is 
applicable and to fit that in to where I am. There might be two or three 
courses and say this is good, this is good, and I'll do little bits of this 
and that, and that's the way it is going to work, as long as it all flows 
together.

Teaching and learning are harder

John and Fay also expressed concerns that the changes could potentially 
cause problems for students. John said 
It is one of those things I think we possibly are falling down a little bit 
as teachers, I think we probably expect the kids to do a little bit too 
much by themselves. The good kids they are going to learn, it wouldn't 
matter what method you use, you could use the old method of write an essay 
today, and do lots of reading, or what ever, or you can just let the kids 
go and write about what happened, or talk about it, what ever you want. The 
good kids will do that, the ones who haven't got those skills, I don't know 
if we do quite enough in those directions for those kids. 

Fay argued that the roles of both the teacher and the students had become 



more difficult with the changes in teaching approaches. 
It is not as easy as it looks. A good teacher, there a lot of skills 
involved and all of these new ideas bring in so many more skills. Years ago 
when it used to be just chalk and talk, there wasn't much involved. 
Teaching is much more complicated, and learning is more complicated. I 
think because we demand so much more of kids and we are asking them to ask 
questions and explore and not necessarily think that what the teacher says 
is correct. As far as learning the kids now have to look at it and try to 
work it out for themselves rather than me telling them that this is the 
answer. So in that sense it is more complicated.

Fay also expressed concerns for the less able students and explained some 
of the difficulties experienced in using problem-solving and group learning 
activities, saying
Maybe the new approaches make the individual differences greater. I have 
got some children that to get them to think about anything and give you an 
answer, it would take them ages. They find it very difficult to verbalise 
because their language skills are down. With kids that don't have the 
language even to use to learn to do the problem solving it is very 
difficult. They seem to be behind the eight ball all the time. I think the 
group learning can help this, but again I am finding it difficult to bring 
that in, having this group and that group, and having different children 
with different roles in the groups. It is very difficult because you have 
that much more going on around the room and it can be so much more noisy. 
You still have to think about the set up, where you are in the room, and 
whether you are affecting somebody else in the room beyond. Those sort of 
lessons are noisy and they are also an invitation if you are not careful 
for the kids to muck up. And you've got to be really good to get around and 
ask the right questions to know whether the kids have worked it out or not. 
I think at times, if you are not careful, you could miss that they have 
understood or not understood, and you have to keep fantastic records.

The community expect more, and understand less

Teachers Fay and *Joyce both spoke about problems arising from a 
combination of issues to do with the relationships between schools and the 
community. Fay talked of changing and expanding demands being made, and 
diminishing pubic value of teachers. Fay said 
Yes there have been a lot of changes, very definitely. A lot more demands. 
And you are very much more a social worker, a counsellor, in a lot of ways. 
And you hear on the news 'teachers should teach this' and 'teachers should 
teach that'. Its being put back on us more, so it has become more difficult 
because the expectations are different. And then again people's ideas about 
teachers have changed. A few years ago 'oh you're a teacher, how 
wonderful', now its 'you're just a teacher'.
Joyce spoke of her concern that many parents did not understand the reasons 
why education has changed. She argued that more should be done. 
Where you are dealing with parents who are saying, 'my child still can't 
spell', or they want ten words each night, they're still having to come to 



terms with that, and then to explain the way to go to parents at that level 
isn't as easy. You have got problems because parents don't necessarily 
understand learning and teaching as you do. And that's our fault because we 
haven't explained it sufficiently. But then parents find it difficult, and 
I know myself if I was a parent removed from education: you can think back 
yourself, when I was in grade four I could spell all those sorts of words, 
and I knew all my tables, why doesn't my child. Because that's the only 
contact for a lot of parents, their remembrances of their own schooling, as 
teachers we need to do a lot more explaining to parents. And they need to 
think around the new ideas that some of us are aware of in Frameworks and 
some of us need to be more aware of from Frameworks.

Do professionals have a right to choose?

Problems for teachers who do not necessarily agree with the changes 
introduced in Frameworks, were spoken about by Joyce and *Elizabeth. Joyce 
raised the issue of teachers who believed that what they were already doing 
was good teaching, saying 
 Some people are not convinced, say, that the Process approach to language 
is the way to go, and I think its going to take time, even though that's 
been around for a few years now, to convince everybody. I don't think that 
some teachers are as ready to change to that style, or the philosophy of 
teaching that Frameworks is espousing. I think, and this is only from a 
little bit of observation because I don't see a lot of other people's 
teaching, but I sometimes get the feeling that people are very comfortable 
with the way they're teaching and the courses they're teaching, their 
curriculum that they're working with. That they don't see a need, or feel a 
need to alter. And they find that they are achieving success, and they 
don't see that it is relevant to them to have to do it a different way.  
And they probably are good teachers. But its just that its more the old 
fashioned style of doing things. Its hard, people feel threatened by new 
ways.

What is change, and when has it occurred?

Elizabeth recognised how difficult significant change was to achieve and 
raised questions about whether 'a little bit' of change was appropriate. 
She said  
It is difficult for teachers to change. It takes something fairly 
revolutionary to make them change their mind. I think it would be very 
difficult. Its a whole new way of thinking. And I think its difficult for 
people to see that, to see the difference, and to realize that yes, it can 
work. I've seen teachers who have changed a little bit, and they do some 
out of the new philosophy, and some out of what they were doing before. Yet 
I've had other teachers say to me that you can't do half of each, you've 
got to do one or the other. I guess I've got to find that out for myself.



INTERPRETING THE RESULTS

The title of this paper is a quotation from one of the teachers which 
reflects his frustration at feeling not only a loss of status because of 
the changes, but loss of control and loss of expertise. For this person, 
and several of the other teachers interviewed, they feel that they are 
paying a high price in terms of more demands; an increase in the time which 
they are expected to be involved in committees; more responsibility for 
what they teach and how they teach; and increased pressures on them in the 
classroom. Some teachers felt that their students, particularly the less 
able, were also placed in situations where too much was expected of them 
and were finding their learning more difficult. This might be interpreted 
as teachers using these arguments to justify their own resistance to the 
changes, but it could be equally interpreted as teachers who are genuinely 
concerned about their students. 

Implications for teachers and students in their classroom

It would be very unfair to the teachers who have spent so much time and 
energy over the last 4 years to say that the changes have had no impact. 
For them the processes of change have been slow and gradual, but not 
without feelings of both pressure, and pleasure, as pointed out by Fay. 
Critical theorists argue that some of the sources of the problems 
experienced by teachers and learners is in the contradictions between the 
language used in the policy documents and the implementation, and the lack 
of recognition of those conflicting values. For example the  language 
within Frameworks argues for a change in pedagogy and the documents place 
emphisis on the students being actively involved as decision makers in 
their own learning, but the changes in the teacher/student roles and 
relationships, and the political and power changes which this involves, do 
not seem to be recognised. Without the knowledge or school culture to 
question either the existing heirachical structures or the supposedly 
democratice values in these 'new ways of learning', it is not surprising 
that the teachers do not question the validity of "adding on" these 'new' 
ways of teaching. Without observing the teachers for an extended period of 
time in their classrooms it is not possible to know the full extent of the 
teacher's adoption of an 'active students' approach, or the students' 
responses. But all of the teachers in this study said that they were trying 
to make their teaching less 'teacher-centered'. Fay's statement that the 
'student-centered' approach made teaching much more complicated and 
demanding reflects, I believe, some of the difficulties which she was 
grappling with. 

Recognising too what Nias said about students' need for time and experience 
to change their understandings of what it means to be a student, and argued 
that "substantial modifications to a learner's perspectives may need to 
take place incrementally and over a long periods"  (Nias, 1987, p.139), is 
it not surprising that some students, as mentioned by John and Fay, find it 
difficult to learn in 'different' ways, and might find it difficult to read 



what they see as a different 'hidden agenda'. 

Implications for change through policy

Critical theorists claim that the policy changes and the changes within 
'Frameworks' have not brought about anything which are significantly 
different from the previous structures and processes. They  argue that at 
the State level, Frameworks, and the associated policy changes, whilst 
using some of the language of democratic processes, still represent the 
traditional way of implementing change, from the top-down, which is not so 
different from the R.D.D model. The decisions for change have been made at 
a top level of what is still an hierarchical Ministerial structure; the 
statements for the direction of the change were still established by 
Ministerial Policy; and, as suggested by Joyce, the school communities are 
expected to be willing and able to participate in the devolved processes, 
and understand the reasons for the changes, without consultation or 
education. 

Recognising that restructuring schools is complex and that centralization 
of policymaking and resources must be reconfigured. The idea of using 
policy as a way to bring about large-scale change without an understanding 
or recognition of the multidimensionality of educational change, and the 
political, social and economic connections amongst them, and with the 
socioeconomic system as a whole, raises serious questions. Although the 
teachers have all had some experience with the documents, the findings of 
this study indicate that the actual policy change of Frameworks have had a 
very limited impact on their teaching compared with the slow and gradual 
changes which have been occuring over many years. In fact Frameworks, at 
least for some of the teachers interviewed, supported and confirmed the 
ways in which they felt their teaching was developing anyway. Which raises 
a question about whether changes in educational policy really initiate 
change, or whether, because it is the end result of inconsistences within 
the organisational value structure, and contestations between differing 
interest groups, it is the formalising of changes and conflicts which have 
already happened.   

If it is the latter, and the findings of this study support such a view, 
then the assumptions of traditional theory that a change in policy will 
initiate and bring about change in practice are incorrect. It is no wonder 
that researchers of large-scale educational change have found in the past 
how little impact changes of policy have made on practice, and that 
writers, even within traditional thought, like Fullan, continue to 
recognise the complexity of educational change.

Another part of the complexity of educational change which inhibits the 
potential for change through policy change is the capacity of individuals 
and groups, at every level of planning, production, dissemination and 
practice to re-interprete the information and ideas according to their own 
values. Whilst not arguing against that potential for agency and counter-



hegemonic activity, the implications for any large-scale policy change are 
that, as Van den Berg and Vandenberghe (1986) said, it will be filtered and 
re-defined. The problem which this re-interpreting raises for me, is in the 
potential of ever implementing any radical change through changing policy. 
In a set of structures which are conventional and held, in the most part, 
unquestioningly (Kemmis and Fitzclarence, 1986), a policy which might be 
seen as radical in its inception is likely to be subsumed into those 
structures, rather than to change them.
  

Implications for curriculum development

The current curriculum changes are criticised by critical theorists because 
there has been no attempt in any of the documents to enable teachers, 
parents, students or the wider community to understand, or question, the 
underlying values on which the policies and curriculum documents are based. 
Also the curriculum support material, Frameworks, whilst not being as 
prescriptive as textbooks, are still centrally prepared and distributed 
'downwards' to the schools. The schools, or individual teachers, apparently 
do not have the right to reject those changes. The whole 'implanting' of 
Frameworks as the  appropriate model of curriculum, the best way for 
learning and teaching, which is then claimed to be a devolution of decision 
making enabling teachers to provide a curriculum which best suits the needs 
of their school, seems to be a contradiction. 

Critical theorists would argue that the curriculum documents, whilst they 
are claimed to be designed to enhance justice, fairness and equal 
consideration, have not empowered teachers to investigate the political 
nature of the changes, or whether the changes are likely to facilitate 
those ideas, or provide better opportunities for their students. Nor have 
the documents enabled the teachers or school community to question the 
moral and ethical implications of what they are doing. It is claimed, for 
example, that the Frameworks documents have, as previously stated, been 
provided to enable school communities to plan and teach curriculum which is 
appropriate to the needs of that community, but that requires the capacity 
to recognise the particular needs of that community, and the capacity to 
critically examine the material as presented. The teachers in this study 
have pointed out that because they, and their community, lack the skills to 
do that, what they are doing is to simply borrow, adapt, and add to, what 
they and others have found to 'work'. Only one teacher, Elizabeth, the one 
with the least experience, questioned the validity of that approach. Within 
traditional theory the add-on approach is most appropriate because 
conflicting values are not part of their ideology. But in critical theory 
there is debate about whether change should occur gradually, or as a result 
of some significant upheaval. Which-ever of these views are supported 
neither group would see what is happening with Frameworks as appropriate 
change because the teachers don't feel empowered and they are not being 
encouraged to question basic assumptions.

A second element of the way in which the Frameworks material has been 



organised which prevents any real challenge of traditional ideas is in the 
"topic areas" which have been divided up and presented in discrete 
booklets. There is still a "Maths Framework" document, a "Science 
Framework" document, a "Social Education Framework", and an "English 
Language Framework", so, whilst there is some mention of 'integrated 
studies', nowhere is there questions raised here about knowledge being 
divided into 'subjects'. The findings of this study confirmed that 
position. All of the teachers, except two, continued to talk about subjects 
in discrete categories, and the way in which the school has defined their 
five year school development plan for curriculum and professional 
development supports the 'subject' view of knowledge and learning. 

The chances of the concept of 'school knowledge' being seen by students 
(and teachers) as relevant to their daily lives, or of students wanting to 
"make responsible decisions about their own learning" (Minister of 
Education, 1985) in these circumstances, seem to me to be remote. Why 
should students want to take responsibility? Why should teachers want to 
"re-invent the wheel" (John) and create a new and different curriculum for 
their school? And what criteria would they use to do that when, as Kemmis 
and Fitzclarence (1986) argue, they have not been enabled to imagine 
curriculum differently. 

Implications for professional development

Critical theorist are also critical of the way the professional development 
has been planned and implemented. With an emphasis on skills, and programs 
provided to instruct teachers in new way to teach language (E.L.I.C), or 
maths (E.M.I.C), or bicycle education, there has been no scope for the 
teachers to question the taken-for-granted value of these approaches in 
particular, or the way schooling is organised in general. The push from the 
regional office for 'whole school development plan' for professional 
development also reflect views within traditional theory, where, unlike 
critical theory, it is assumed that everybody will agree to, and accept 
those changes. Critical theory recognises the impact of individuals' 
attitudes and values on their potential to accept or resist change. They 
also recognise the potential for teachers to feel threatened, or experience 
loss of self esteem, during the process. Whilst only a few of the teachers 
interviewed specifically mentioned their experience of negative feelings 
during the changes there were another seven teachers in the school who 
declined to take part in the study. Some of the 'off the record' comments 
from those people, plus the remarks by the Principal about the difficulty 
to get all of the staff involved in professional development, indicated to 
me that there might well be a group in the school who did not necessarily 
agree to the changes and who passively, if not actively, resisted them.

Part of the complexity and multidimensionality of large-scale change in 
education is always the way in which the schools, the community groups and 
the individual teachers interpret and respond to that change. The 
assumptions of unanimous acceptance, or even democratic agreement, raises 



questions about what it means to be a professional. Does a teacher have a 
right as a professional to define for themselves what 'good' teaching is? 
And when there is a conflict between the group and the individual, at what 
point does that person's values become more, or less important? Traditional 
theory tends to see these as non-questions because resistance by an 
individual is interpreted as being as a result of personal deficiency, or 
lack of incentives in the system. Critical theorists, on the other hand, 
recognises the legitimacy of individual's values and their capacity as 
agents to influence the course of events. They also argue the need for 
people to become counter-hegemonic and resist pressures to do things which 
are not in their best interests. But the problem here is that that assumes 
that people know their best interests, and that the choices those people 
are making are informed choices. The current work in critical theory on 
'body-kinesthetic knowledge'(McLaren, 1988) and on 'voice' (Elsworth, 1989; 
Lather, 1991) help to explain why some teachers may be resisting the 
changes without being able to understand or articulate why, but it does not 
seem to have an answer to the questions about professionals who are 
comfortable with the status quo. 

In  the writings of Watkins and Giddens, and in the recent work by Fullan 
(1991) the discussion of the need for teachers to become agents in their 
own professional development, people who are committed to continued 
learning and re-learning, gives a direction for future professional 
development. But none of these writers yet seem to have sorted out how it 
might be possible to move someone who does not accept the need to change 
the way they now work, nor do they show how teachers who have been 
socialized into an environment where they accept top-down decision making 
processes as appropriate, are likely to become agents who can question 
their own taken-for-granteds.

Conclusion

I do not intend to suggest a 'better' model of implimenting change, or, as 
Foucault (1980) and Gore (1991) warned, of falling into the traditional 
trap of 'grand narrative', because, as they argue, no process is inherently 
liberating. To try to find a theory which will either answer  all of the 
questions raised here, or make implementing change easier and more 
effective, not only denies the complexity of the problems, but  also 
reflects traditional assumptions that there will be answers on which 
everybody will agree. The question of where change might come from if it is 
not initiated through policy is a difficult one. Perhaps there is no way of 
large-scale change through policy, or at least no possibility of a change 
which challenges existing value. Which, in turn, raises questions, hinted 
at by the teacher, Elizabeth, of the value of any change which does not 
challenge existing values and structures. Critical theorists suggest that 
change is an integral part of modern society because of the constant 
struggles, transformations, conflicts and trade-offs in organisational 
relationships. But that does not mean that the changes are counter-
hegemonic. As Nias (1987(b)) pointed out, schools are not currently 



structured to open up such a debate. Perhaps, like Elsworth (1991) we need 
to work from assumptions of unassimilated differences, rather than a search 
for universal answers. I am aware that this can lead to charges of 
relativism. But maybe that very relativism could open up the debate on 
issues like the values which underly schooling; what education is for; and 
who it is for. Debates which traditional theories have for so long 
attempted to keep off the agenda.
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